Minutes of the Lake Hopatcong Commission
April 21, 2008


A meeting of the Lake Hopatcong Commission was held on April 21, 2008 at the Jefferson Municipal Building, 1033 Weldon Road, Lake Hopatcong, New Jersey.  At 7:35 p.m., Chair Ondish called the meeting to order and stated that the meeting was being held in accordance with "Open Public Meetings Act."

Salute to the Flag:
Chair Ondish and all those in attendance joined in a salute to the flag.

Moment of Silence:
Chair Ondish requested a moment of silence to remember our troops and their families.   

Roll Call:

Present:
Elizabeth Gantert, David Jarvis, Daniel McCarthy, Richard O’Connor, Richard Zoschak, Patricia Rector (DEP alternate), John Risko (Sussex County Alternate) and Arthur Ondish
Absent:
Russell Felter, Joel Servoss, Benjamin Spinelli
Alternates Present:
Ray Fernandez (Morris County) Robert Gruber (Mount Arlington), Robert Mitchko (Jefferson), Colin Omrod (Hopatcong)
With eight members present at Roll Call, Chair Ondish declared a quorum.

Also present were:
Dr. Fred Lubnow - Princeton Hydro
Mr. McCarthy introduced and welcomed Colin Omrod, new alternate Commissioner from Hopatcong.  Chair Ondish thanked Mr. Omrod for serving.  
Recognition of Service to Commission 

Chair Ondish recognized Ms. Colleen DeStefano for her service to the Commission.  He stated Ms. DeStefano was an original member of the commission who recently stepped down and thanked her for her time and contribution to the Commissioner.  He read a letter to Ms. DeStefano and presented her with a recognition certificate.  Ms. DeStefano stated it was easier to leave knowing Mayor Felter was taking her place and Mr. Mitchko was there to serve as backup.  She wished the Commission luck.   

Communications

Chair Ondish asked for any questions on the communications package.  He thanked Mr. Servoss for sending a letter to Reverend George for offering use of St. Jude’s facility for Commission meetings, but Hopatcong High School would be used instead.  Ms. Rector asked about the letter from the EPA and Ms. Macalle-Holly stated it was a standard letter the EPA sends out to grantees and grant applicants in Region 2.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated the Commission requested reimbursement from the DEP Memorandum of Agreement (MOA) for $121,630.   The Chair stated the last reimbursement from DEP was sent very quickly.  There being nothing further regarding communications, the Chair moved to the next agenda item.

Treasurer's Report/Payment of Bills

The Chair stated in the absence of Mr. Grove, Ms. Macalle-Holly would read the Treasurer’s report.  The Valley National Bank checking account balance as of March 31, 2008 was $146,139.55.  She stated the Commission received a reimbursement from the DEP MOA on April 2 for $228,630.  The Revised Bill List was distributed totaling $38,916.63.  She stated two of the payments to Princeton Hydro for $899 are from the DEP 319(h) Grant for period 1/22-2/21/08 and the other for $2,451.25 is from the EPA Targeted Watershed Grant (TWG).   
Mr. Zoschak made a motion to approve the Revised Bill List and Ms. Gantert seconded the motion. [A copy of the Revised Bill List is available on file.]  Mr. Zoschak inquired how the Routine Maintenance for Rowe & Co. differs from Repairs/Owned Vehicles and was advised Routine Maintenance is primarily for parts.  In response to Mr. Jarvis inquiry about the increase in health insurance, he was advised that the rates increased later this year because the State of New Jersey Health Benefits Program brought in some new insurance providers effective in April.  There was only a slight increase of $100 monthly which is the least annual increase in health benefits.  Mr. Zoschak inquired if the Commission should look into getting into the joint insurance fund because Roxbury gets a rebate each year.
ROLL CALL:

	Gantert
	Yes
	Zoschak
	Yes

	Jarvis
	Yes
	Rector
	Yes

	McCarthy
	Yes
	Risko
	Yes

	O’Connor
	Yes
	Ondish
	Yes


Motion carried 8 to 0.  
Minutes of Meeting of February 19, 2008
The Chair requested and Ms. Gantert made the motion and to approve the minutes with changes and Ms. Rector seconded.   Chair Ondish stated on page 4 of 13 to change Lt. Spinelli to Lt. Splinski and to correct the spelling of Lt. Cieplenski name.
ROLL CALL:

	Gantert
	Yes
	Zoschak
	Abstained

	Jarvis
	Yes
	Rector
	Yes

	McCarthy
	Yes
	Risko
	Abstained

	O’Connor
	Yes
	Ondish
	Yes


Motion carried 6-0-2 (two abstentions).  
Public Comment

At this time, Chair Ondish opened the meeting for public comment to address items on the agenda only.  
Mr. Gruber, Mount Arlington alternate, inquired about the pension and health benefits during retirement.  Chair Ondish stated that he understands this was promised to the Commission full-time employees and is in the minutes when employees were hired.  Mr. Gruber stated the State cannot afford this and if the Commission has any choice it should think twice about it.  The Chair responded he did not think there was a choice since it was something that was agreed to and that this would be discussed further as indicated on the agenda.  
Chairman’s Report

Chair Ondish provided his report.  On March 20 he attended the Morris County Planning Board with Mr. Fernandez to provide an update on Commission.  On March 24, he and Mr. Calderio met with Al Payne at the Franklin site that is being considered for the Commission’s maintenance and storage facility.  He stated there ware some issues with low hanging wires.  Mr. Payne will contact the phone and electric companies to see if alternations can be made to accommodate Commission needs to get the harvester into the building.  

He stated that Ms. Macalle-Holly provided feedback to Mr. Payne on the plans for the office space at the State Park.  Although there is no firm date, the move is tentatively scheduled for August.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated if the Commission is moving forward with moving to the State Park, the Commission needs to give the current landlord notice in writing by May 15.  The Chair stated he would speak to Mr. Valiante because he didn’t think we would need to give notice that early.

The Chair stated on March 26 he was interviewed by George and Tyler who are publishing and distributing the Lake Hopatcong Times, a publication they put together with the help of their parents.  They have solicited local sponsors to help offset the printing costs and hand delivers the publication to establishments around the lake.  He stated he was proud of the two young men that have chosen to spend their time in a constructive way looking to improve communication which is the key to education.  The Chair stated that they have started a local motor sport club and plan on dedicating a portion of the membership fees to the Lake Hopatcong Commission to help fund the Commission’s budget.  He stated there was a Daily Record article to commend them on a great job. The Chair introduced Tyler and his father and distributed copies of the Lake Hopatcong Times.  Tyler explained why he and his brother were doing the newsletter and how they are collecting membership fees for the Motor Sports Club with a portion of the funds to go Lake Hopatcong Commission.  Tyler presented a $100 donation check to the Commission.  
Chair Ondish stated he was at a meeting with Senator Bucco and the Senator indicated he would not support the legislation to enact user fees on Lake Hopatcong and would campaign against it.  The Chair further reported the Senator insisted there was money in the budget to fund the LHC operating budget.  Chair Ondish stated he also spoke with Senator Oroho of Sussex County about user fees and to clarify some misconceptions the Senator had.  He stated Ms. Macalle-Holly put together some information about the Commission to provide to Senator Oroho and the Chair would follow-up with the Senator.
On April 10-12, Chair Ondish attended the Mayors’ Conference in Atlantic City and met with DEP Commissioner Jackson and Adam Zellner to discuss a few issues such as the appointment to the LHC and the process to move legislation forward to enact user fees.  He stated he brought up the issue to collect fees at the State Park again and Commissioner Jackson explained if an additional fee was enacted through the Parks and Forestry, the Commission would be hard pressed to get that money.   He stated Commissioner Jackson agreed to attend an LHC meeting during the summer.
There being no questions for the Chair, he moved to the next agenda item.

Old Business

Field Staff Report

Ms. Macalle-Holly stated that the seasonal employees are returning in mid-May to assist with moving the equipment since some full-time employees are out on leave.  The goal to begin harvesting this year is the day after Memorial Day.  She stated employees are anticipating sudden weed-growth in May due to the warm winter weather and very little rain recently.  However, due to staffing issues, that is the earliest the Commission can begin.  She stated the three seasonal employees from last year will be returning and a fourth seasonal employee which is a referral from one of our current employees, may accept the position. She stated, as part of the EPA TWG, the staff installed the automated stormwater samplers and lawn samplers.  The latter will be used to measure how much phosphorus is contained in fertilizer that enters the lake. 
User Fees

Chair Ondish stated since Mr. Felter, Chair of the Committee and Mr. Klipstein were unfortunately not at the meeting, he asked Ms. Rector to speak to the issue as the contact to DEP.  
Ms. Rector reiterated what Mr. Klipstein stated at last month’s meeting that Commissioner Jackson continues to push to get legislation moving and to find a sponsor for it.  She stated the DEP Commissioner is sensitive to Greenwood Lake’s needs to approve legislation because the clock is running out on their companion legislation approved in New York.  Ms. Rector stated DEP is looking for the Commission to review the draft legislation and to make some comments on it.  
Chair Ondish distributed the draft legislation with some suggested changes.  [A copy of the draft legislation is available on file.]  Mr. Zoschak inquired about 10 percent of the penalty collected shall be provided to the party issuing the summons and 10 percent shall be provided to the appropriate municipal court.  He stated usually the court fees go to the municipalities.

Chair Ondish stated the Lake Hopatcong legislation is coupled with Greenwood Lake legislation.    Ms. Macalle-Holly reviewed the proposed changes in the legislation based on previous discussion at Commission meetings.  

Ms. Macalle-Holly stated the draft legislation states the fees will begin on July 1, 2008 and inquired if it should be changed to January 1, 2009 based on the Chair’s recent commitment to Commissioner Jackson.  She stated that the Commission might want to include the language to allow the Commission to charge up to $100 in the event the Commission does not meet the January timeline which would enable the Commission to charge a pro-rated fee based on implementation date in 2009.   She stated the section to fine a marina owner for allowing a boater to launch without a boating decal has been completely removed.  The language to allow the Commission to increase the fee based on consumer price index (CPI) increase has been added.  Mr. Zoschak stated the CPI reference is listed under the exemption section and should be located in another section.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated the other change based on Mr. Orlans suggestion that any boats or vessels operated by the United State Coast Guard Auxiliary during patrols or training maneuvers would be exempt.   Ms. Macalle-Holly stated these changes were based on issues discussed over the past couple month.  She stated there was some urgency to get the Commission input in before the legislation gets introduced when the legislature returns to session sometime in May.  The Chair recommended removing the exemption for lifeboats operating on ships.    Ms. Macalle-Holly stated they are looking to get one sponsor to amend Greenwood Lake and Lake Hopatcong legislation and introduce them together. 
Mr. McCarthy prepared and distributed a draft resolution for consideration on how the Commission tackles the issue of user fees from this point forward and to provide some kind of structure to the process.  (A copy of the resolution is on file.)  He stated that the Commission should not rush through the user fee process and the Commissioners serve as a conduit for the public.  There was discussion on how the process would work and how it was previously determined that user fee would be addressed by the full commission.  Mr. Zoschak brought up doing the survey of the marinas to get a boat count.  

Ms. Macalle-Holly stated that although the draft legislation may not be perfect, the Commission should take this opportunity to provide input to the legislation in the event the legislation does get introduced.  

Mr. McCarthy stated that the Commission should be on record for what the Commission’s position is and where the Commission would like to go.  
Chair Ondish stated that former LHC Commissioner Richman suggested that the Commission include poison pill language so if the funding does not come back to the Lake Hopatcong Commission, the user fee portion of the legislation becomes null and void.  The Chair distributed a sample of poison pill language provided by Mr. Richman from the realty transfer fees.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated the Commission would need to request that this type of language be included in the draft legislation.

Mr. Zoschak stated that the Commission should have the ability to set the user fees and that is not included in the legislation.  For example, if there are not enough boats and the Commission cannot raise enough money to operate, the Commission does not have the ability to increase the fee above $100.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated that the CPI language would allow the Commission to increase the fee above the $100 based on the annual CPI, but by including the language “up to” $100 the Commission could charge less than $100 and raise the fee based on the CPI.  Mr. O’Connor stated that the Commission should be able to set the fees and the Chair concurred.  

Mr. McCarthy asked if there was any interest in continuing discussion on his resolution at the next meeting.  He stated he is looking to find a fair way to partner with DEP so the Commission does not say later that it should have exercised better control.  He questioned why someone from DEP, like Mr. Zellner, could not continue to work with the Commission and attend meetings.  Mr. O’Connor questioned if the Commission made revisions to the draft legislation, would it come back to the Commission for approval.  

Mr. McCarthy discussed his resolution, how it was important for the Commission to state its position on user fees and to develop a business plan.  Ms. Rector discussed why it’s necessary to develop a stable source of funding and then move forward with developing what the organization wants to accomplish.

The Chair stated that there is an Assembly sponsor and he believes they will get a Senate sponsor.   The Chair discussed the legislation process and how long it could take and the financial impact on the Commission if the Commission is unable to collect fees.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated that the Commission would not have enough funds to get through the end of the year, unless the State continues to provide reimbursement from the grant through the Memorandum of Agreement.  To get reimbursement, the Commission must show progress in implementing user fees.  Chair Ondish stated he has addressed all of the Commissioners’ issues with user fees with Commissioner Jackson and she wants to move forward with user fees on the boats.  He stated Commission Jackson showed him a document that had zero funding for the Commission for next fiscal year. 
There was discussion on the mechanics of users’ fees, but Ms. Macalle-Holly stated that none of the specifics mechanics have been finalized.    It was previously discussed to bring in a consultant to assist with implementation while working with the DEP.  There was also discussion on why Lake Hopatcong and Greenwood Lake legislation is being combined.  Ms. Rector stated the pressure was coming from Greenwood Lake because their legislation in New York will run out.  

It was agreed to have Ms. Rector provide the revisions discussed including the poison pill language and inquiry about the Commission’s ability to set the fees to the individual in DEP that is working with the Office of Legislature Services.  There should also be clarification that if the fee is “up to” $100, can it be increased over $100 based on the annual CPI adjustment.  Mr. Zoschak stated that in the first draft of the legislation there was language for the Commission to set the fee.  Ms. Rector stated that she would prefer to submit the revisions as preliminary comments and report that the Commission would meet again within two weeks for further discussion.
The Chair asked a member of the public that is the owner of a marina not on the lake.  Mr. Harvey Knight, North Jersey Marine off of Route 80 stated he was not aware of user fees and asked if something was mailed to marina owners.  He discussed his concern with purchasing decals for boats that he demonstrates, repairs and test drives on Lake Hopatcong.  He stated that boat dealerships would be able to provide information about the number of boats on the lake.  He stated his business is based on the fishing community and introduced Tony Going, President of NJ Bass Federation and Vice President Mike Hart and discussed their involvement in Lake Hopatcong for 35 years.  He questioned what they would do if they come to fish the lake for one weekend and inquired if there could be a provision for them to purchase decals ahead of time or for the organization to purchase decals.  The Chair stated that perhaps there could be some type of dealer sticker and that the administration of the program would be addressed after the legislation goes through.  Mr. Knight also discussed the EPA rules and regulations from 1996 for engine manufacturers to adhere certain regulations to keep the lake clean.  

Chair Ondish stated the Commission will revisit the legislation and in the mean time Ms. Rector will provide the comments and he will try to contact Commissioner Jackson again.  
Employee Benefits

The Chair stated Mr. Gruber addressed this earlier.  Mr. O’Connor stated as far as what was promised to employees the Commission needs to stick by giving benefits for 25 years of services, although he would have not agreed to this in the first place.  The Chair stated that this should stand for existing employees. Mr. O’Connor stated it should not be offered for future employees.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated the proposed resolution would need to be amended.  

Ms. Macalle-Holly provided a report in response to Commissioners’ questions from the previous meeting.  She stated service is for 25 years of service with the State, not 25 years with the Commission.  The current Commission employees, as of December 31, 2007, have between 5 years 2 month and 10 years 3 months of state service.   The cost for retirement benefits begins when the employee retires.  To qualify for disability pension an employee must have 10 years minimum of actual state service which, for example, does not include any military time that may have been purchased by an employee.  An employee must file for disability pension and provide medical records and doctor’s notes to the Public Employees Retirement System (PERS).  A medical review board at the State level conducts their review process and a recommendation is made to the PERS Board of Trustee.

As agreed by the Commissioners, the Chair directed the resolution to be revised by Counsel to add language that anyone hired after January 1, 2008 would not be eligible to receive retirement health benefits.  Mr. McCarthy questioned if there should be anything added subject to the availability of funds.  

Princeton Hydro Report 

Dr. Lubnow stated on the 319(h) Grant, PH would follow-up with the contractor, Earth-Tec, for Hopatcong project to get a schedule for implementation to install the projects before the summer or if the project will have to wait until the fall.  Once a timeline is agreed to, then PH will notify AquaShield to begin manufacturing the BMPs.  He stated PH sent a letter requesting a 30 day extension for PH to address comments from DEP on the wetland delineation for the Jefferson site.  
For the EPA TWG, Dr. Lubnow stated the Roxbury project design plans should be ready in the next week or two.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated she contacted Suburban Consulting last week and they are trying to get the plans back to the Commission but were waiting for specifications from Suntree Technologies which they recently received.  For the Jefferson projects, she stated additional information was needed from Jefferson to be included on the survey.  Dr. Lubnow stated he was contacting Mr. Leach about the water usage data for the day care alternate septic system project.  Dr. Lubnow discussed the training courses with the LHC staff on automated stormwater samplers and lawn fertilizer samplers.  The iron/oxide sleeves for the catch basins in Hopatcong have been ordered, but another site in Hopatcong needs to be selected because one catch basin was not standard size and the grate could not be removed.
Ms. Macalle-Holly stated the Commission received a letter from NJ DEP for the 319(h) grant application stating it did not receive funding.  The proposed projects in the grant application included implementation for an existing project in Hopatcong, design plans for a site in King Cove in Roxbury and a design project in Jefferson near Ashley Cove.
She stated she received email from the EPA TWG project officer, Cyndy Kopitsky, that the Commission was selected for an internal EPA review for the grant which will be done over the next couple weeks.

Mr. McCarthy inquired about the lake curriculum grant funding.  Dr. Lubnow stated that the schools should be contacted to see if they are interested in participating in a grant projects.  Ms. Macalle-Holly suggested that contact should be made from the Commissioner for each town directly to the school superintendent.  Mr. McCarthy asked if Dr. Lubnow could put together a short letter to bring to the superintendents.  Mr. Zoschak suggested contacting the school boards.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated the proposed grant project would be to update the existing school curriculum and to work with partners to accomplish this.

Sub-Committee Reports
Mr. McCarthy stated he sent out an email to have a meeting for the Aquatic Habitat Committee to address the email sent from Mr. Kurzman.  Ms. Gantert stated she had no report for By-Laws.
Chair Ondish stated Ms. Gantert offered to Chair the Budget and Personnel Committee.

Ms. Macalle-Holly stated she has a tentative date for the public outreach program for the Lake Forest Yacht Club and she is trying to adjust her work schedule to accommodate their request.  She stated she also had interest from the East Shore Property Owners Association and one of the Yacht Clubs.  She stated the Lake Hopatcong Historical Society included a segment about the Commission’s public outreach program in their newsletter.

The Chair asked for Committees to let him know when they are meeting so he can plan to attend if his schedule permits.  There being no other reports, the Chair moved to the next agenda item.

New Business
The Chair stated there were no items listed under New Business.
Mr. Zoschak stated permits were received to repair the seawall in Roxbury.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated the project is scheduled to begin after the lake drawdown which is scheduled for the day after Labor Day.  Mr. McCarthy stated residents should apply for any permits now to do work during the drawdown and that the Commission should try to do work with the municipalities to setup dumpsters for disposal use during the drawdown.

Chair Ondish stated Mount Arlington has a project planned to replace the concrete dock by the public beach so water can flow under the dock.

Public Comment
Chair Ondish stated he would open the meeting to the public.
Mike Brunson, resident of Hopatcong, addressed the employee health care benefits and inquired if it was for employee or family plan.  Mr. O’Connor stated the Commission is trying to honor what was offered to employees when they were hired.  He stated he did not receive some documents that he should have received as a member of the funding committee which were provided to him at point.  He inquired how he could make comments on user fees during the meeting process.  Mr. Brunson asked about hiring the consultant.  The Chair explained how the DEP Commissioner recommended that the DEP could help the Commission draft the legislation and get approval instead of hiring a consultant to save money.  Mr. Brunson brought up the article on how funds were taken from the State Police.  Chair Ondish stated that the Commission would request that the legislation include poison pill language.

Warren Wickler, Lake Hopatcong resident in Prospect Point, asked about funding for harvesting.  Chair Ondish stated the Commission has received grants to harvest through the summer.    Mr. Wickler stated the harvesters had a design flaw that should be corrected because there is a lot of floating weeds.  Mr. Wickler discussed how some boats dump fuel in the lake.  There was discussion with other members of the public about boat engines and their impact on the lake.
Laurence Orlans, resident of Hopatcong, stated he wanted to correct a misunderstanding about what he brought to the attention of the Commission last month.  After the last meeting, that someone had told him that the Auxiliary was threatening the Commission and would withdraw operations from the lake.  Mr. Orlans explained that is why he wanted to check the minutes.  He clarified that the user fee would impact the ability to do operations if vessels from other areas not based on the lake would refuse to come here because of the fee.  Ms. Macalle-Holly read the suggested revisions to the legislation to exempt coast guard boats when on patrol or during training maneuvers.
Robert Gruber asked what homeowners can do to prevent weed growth near docks.  Dr. Lubnow discussed a variety of options of which some require permits, such as dredging.  Others such as barriers which cost 25 cents per square foot may be easier to put down during a drawdown and it keeps plants from growing.  However, if there is a few inches of sediment on the barrier, plants could still grow so the barrier needs to be removed and cleaned on occasion.  He stated if a barrier is used, the Commission should be contacted to prevent issue with harvesting. Dr. Lubnow stated for dredging permits it could take between six to nine months for approval.  
Tony, resident of Succasunna and member of the New Jersey Bass Federation, stated his organization has 600 members and belongs to a national group with 30,000 members.  He stated as a youth and environmental organization, they would support a user fee as long as it goes into improving the lake.  He provided a copy of the New Jersey Bass Federation (available on file.)
Cliff Beebe, resident of Beebe Marina, inquired if the Commission contacted the Army Corp of Engineers for money.  He asked if the State will continue to plow the roads if they are in a financial bind and he equates the weeds in the lake to snow on the road.  He referred to a newspaper article that drivers’ fees do not go where they are promised.  He discussed the state of the economy.  He stated he previously provided the law that pleasure boats cannot be taxed.  

There being no further business at 10:40 p.m. Mr. Zoschak made the motion to adjourn and Ms. Gantert seconded.  The motion was unanimous. 

Submitted by:  Donna Macalle-Holly
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